
 

Dear Parents, Guardians and Neighbours 

Over the last fortnight I have had the privilege of watching the school show ‘High School Musical’ on three sepa-
rate occasions and I have been blown away by the quality of performance and the high standard of this produc-
tion.  The students have been excellent whether singing, dancing, acting or contributing to the music or back 
stage elements of the performance.  It is worth noting that we have had more students involved in this perfor-
mance than in any other year.  This commitment and enthusiasm undoubtedly reflects the ever increasing pool 
of talent we have at Longdean and the commitment the Performing Arts staff have in supporting these young 
people.  A huge well done to everyone involved. 

I also received notice last week about how much money our poppy appeal and event raised for the British Le-
gion.  Our ‘red for remembrance’ Non Uniform Day combined with our sale of poppies raised £1,411.87 for this 
worthwhile cause.  I would like to thank all those parents and members of the wider community that supported 
these events. 

This week saw the beginning of our preliminary examinations.  I would like to take this opportunity to remind all 
parents that students require the following equipment for all examinations; 2 black pens, 2 pencils, ruler, pro-
tractor, calculator, compass and rubber.  Students will also need specialist equipment for certain examina-
tions.  If a student fails to arrive with the correct equipment then they run the risk of not being permitted to sit 
the examination.  I have been very impressed with the attitudes of the students so far and I urge all of them to 
continue to revise at home for these important examinations. 

Finally for this week I would like to thank all the parents who have contributed to our mobile devices consulta-
tion.  I appreciate the support I have received about our proposal for a ban on devices during the school day as 
well as the suggestions and alternatives offered from some parties.  Now that the  consultation is closed we will 
discuss the suggestions made in the consultation and I will inform you of our new policy before the end of 
term.  We will of course run assemblies before and after Christmas for all students so that they are fully informed 
of our expectations and the new arrangements for the new term. 

Finally for this week I would like to announce the work carried out by our archivist Richard Blackshire.  He has 
been working tirelessly to put all of our historic records into an electronic format.  The new electronic archive can 
be accessed via the website and parents can look at the records of either Apsley Grammar, Bennetts End Com-
prehensive or Longdean School by academic year.  I would encourage you to take a look at this and your feed-
back is very welcome. 

 

Best regards 

 

Mr G Cunningham 

Headteacher 
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Important dates 
 Key Stage 4 Prelims—Thursday 6 December to Wednesday 

19 December 

 Saturday Study Session—Saturday 8 December  

 DTP/MEN Vaccinations (Year 9) - Monday 10 December 

 Christmas Dinner— Thursday 13 December  

 Thursday 20 December—Final day to bring £1 non-uniform 

money 

 Friday 21 December—Christmas Jumpers non-uniform day 

  



 

 

 

 

 

 

Findings of the 2018/19 pupil and parent questionnaires: 

The headlines: 

952 pupils and 231 parents participated in the questionnaire, the highest ever uptake, so thank you! 
83% positivity overall! 
Leadership & Management: 86% pupils and 92% parents positive. 
Teaching, Learning & Assessment: 85% pupils and 86% parents positive. 
Personal development, behaviour and welfare: 75% pupils and 90% parents positive. 
Outcomes for pupils: 84% pupils and 81% parents positive. 

The questionnaire shows us that: 

The school is well led. 
Pupils feel safe. 
Pupils are well taught. 
Pupils are well prepared for the future. 
Pupils get an excellent one year KS4 options experience. 

Things that we would like to work on: 

We are delighted that there is little bullying at Longdean and that pupils and parents are so posi-
tive about how any bullying reported to the school is dealt with but think we need to promote 
more clearly what “bullying” actually is. For example, we could use the acronym which pupils are 
taught at primary school: STOP (Several Times On Purpose).  
Continue to work on eradicating any instances of low level misbehaviour (e.g. chatting) by ensuring 
that teachers are consistent in their use of our Consequences dialogue (warnings, C1, C2...).  
We have a number of pupil rewards such as house points, student of the lesson, rewards assem-
blies, rewards trips, letters and postcards home and Presentation Evening but would like to see 
what else we could do to reward.  
Explore methods beyond school council, student voice and form reps to gather pupils’ ideas so that 
all pupils know that the school is interested in their views. 
See what we can do to make the parent view of reports clearer and more user-friendly, for exam-
ple promoting relevant apps. 
 

Questionnaire Results 
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The Maths department highly recommend  

https://www.onmaths.com 

Get started straight away with: 

Predicted Papers for the upcoming maths GCSE 

Topic Busters to help you revise specific topics 

Demon Questions to try harder GCSE questions 

Mini Mocks for quick GCSE exam practise 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr El Amine 

 KS4 & Numeracy Coordinator    

  Numeracy 

https://www.onmaths.com
https://www.onmaths.com/mock_exams/?archiveType=predictions
https://www.onmaths.com/mock_exams/?archiveType=topicBusters
https://www.onmaths.com/mock_exams/?archiveType=demon
https://www.onmaths.com/mock_exams/?archiveType=minimocks


 

 

The new £50 note needs a new face, the Bank of England have decided that it should be a 

scientist and are putting it to a public vote. You can go to the following website and vote 

for which scientist you think should have the honour of going on the back of the new £50 

note.   

www.bankofengland.co.uk/banknotes/50-pound-note-nominations 

The closing date is the 14 December 2018  

There are a few rules you would need to follow whilst making your decision, your person 

must: 

 have contributed to the field of science 
 be real – so no fictional characters please 
 not be alive - Her Majesty the Queen is the only exception 
 have shaped thought, innovation, leadership or values in the UK  
 Inspire people, not divide them  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Mrs C Pennington 

Think Science for the new £50 Bank Note 

http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/banknotes/50-pound-note-nominations


 

Friday 16 November 2018 saw the Longdean Boccia Team play their first competition 
of the school year against Yewtree Primary School.  
 

The Boccia Team played two games, winning both of their matches. Game 1: 6-0 and 
Game 2: 3-2.  
 

With this success the team are through to the County Finals on Tuesday 4 December 
2018!  
 

Well done to the team! 
 

Miss R Hartley 

 

Signpost provides counselling, coaching and other mental health support to young 
people aged 11-25 in South West Hertfordshire. Mainly run by volunteer counsellors 
since its inception 44 years ago, Signpost has helped countless young people facing 
difficulties ranging from anxiety, depression and family breakdowns to abuse, self 
harm and suicidal thoughts and the demand for our service is increasing.  In 2017-18 
they saw almost 500 young people. 

 

 
87% started to engage and perform better at school/work,  
79% were getting in less trouble with teachers/the police,  
72% felt less angry,  
67% had a happier home life and  
59% had reduced self harm and suicidal thoughts because of the support Signpost 
gave them.  
 

 
They have given vital support to thousands of young people over the years and want 
to continue doing so in 2019 and beyond so have launched a crowdfunding 
campaign to collect donations at www.gofundme.com/save-signpost. They have a 
target to raise a minimum of £20,000 by December and would appreciate any 
donations and any sharing of this information so that others might donate. 

  Boccia 

Signpost 

http://www.gofundme.com/save-signpost


 

The Science Department are pleased to announce the nominees and winners for last half term’s 

‘science star’ award! 

A student was nominated from each class, across all year groups, before being entered into a 

draw to win the title of ‘science star of the half term’ for their year group. 

All nominees will receive a pin, of which we hope will be worn with pride on their blazers, along 

with 20 achievement points. The winner from each year group will be awarded with a trophy 

during the next Head teacher’s assembly, and will receive in addition, 30 achievement points. 

The nominees and winners (highlighted) for last half term were as follows:   

Year 7:   Roxana Cholewa Zara Iqbal Alexander Ufland 

 Serban Turburica Shazil Hussain Finley May  

 Curtis Pool Jack Broom      

  

Year 8:   Erin Neil Alana Davies Tyler Barnes  

 Ellis Cant Jake Russell Jacob Haylock  

 Alex Jeican Luke Morris      

    

Year 9:   Maisie Adams Mahnoor Fazal Jodie Ambridge 

 Areebah Hussain Omar Hassan Nate Jermy 

 Olivia Jackson Zara Lancashire Bilal Hussain  

   

Year 10:  Zaynab Malik Dylan Jones James Isaacs 

 Faye Harrison Jack Clark Sophie Webster  

 Anika Ali Andreea-Maria Negormireanu Christina Jones  

     

Year 11:  Natasha Fenn Elliot Watt Jurgen Mikk 

 Sarah Hoppen-Sweeney Shoib Karim Josh Shave  

 Billy Dawe-Halls James Rixon      

  

Sixth Form:  Anson Lai Paige Hastings Vikash Ramnarain 

Congratulations to all of our nominees and winners, and we look forward to sharing this half 

term’s nominees following the Christmas break! 

The Science Department 

 Film Club Science Stars  



 

 

Literacy Link 

Film Club 

Literacy Link 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please support your child by ensuring that they are in school every day, as far 
as possible.  

Three families have been issued with a fixed penalty notice and two have been 
prosecuted by Hertfordshire County Council for their child's non-attendance at 

school this academic year.  

Nothing is more critical to attainment than consistent attendance. 

Well done to all of the students who achieved 100% so far this academic year. 

 

 

Sept July

Y7

Y8

Y9

Y10

Y11

Research suggests that for every 

17 MISSED SCHOOL DAYS, 

a student’s achievement will drop by

ONE GRADE when they sit their GCSEs

Attendance 



 

LƴŘŜǇŜƴŘŜƴǘ [ŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ IƻƳŜǿƻǊƪ ŀǘ [ƻƴƎŘŜŀƴ 
 
Please remember to discuss your child’s Independent Learning and Homework set on Show My 
Homework using the app or the website  
https://longdean.showmyhomework.co.uk/school/homeworks/calendar  
where you can find the entire school’s homework and filter by subject, teacher or class without 
logging in.  For specific details about your child’s homework, please log in to this website or the 
app.  We recommend half an hour a night, Monday through Thursday, on sites such as GCSE Pod, 
BBC Bitesize, Mathswatch, Tassomai, Educake, MyMaths and others as advised by the 
departments.  
 
 

 
 http://www.gcsepod.com/parents — for a parent's guide. 
   
 www.mymaths.co.uk — students have an individual username and password from their     

Maths Teacher. 
 

 
 
Mr R Muskett  - Assistant Headteacher 

 Information 

wŜǇƻǊǝƴƎ !ōǎŜƴŎŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ {ŎƘƻƻƭ - /ƻƴǘŀŎǘ bǳƳōŜǊǎ 
 

If, for any reason, your child is absent from school or needs to be collected for 
an appointment, please contact one of the following numbers as soon as       
possible. Any messages will be picked up at the beginning of the school day.   

tƭŜŀǎŜ Ŏŀƭƭ ŜŀŎƘ Řŀȅ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀōǎŜƴǘΦ 
 

                               5ŀ ±ƛƴŎƛΥ   лмппн нлртлс 

                               CǊŀƴƪƭƛƴΥ   лмппн нлртлт 

                               DŀǘŜǎΥ   лмппн нлртсл 

                               tŀǎŎŀƭΥ   лмппн нлртло 

                               {ƛȄǘƘ CƻǊƳΥ   лмппн нлртнл 



Link Dates 
The Longdean Link is published every two weeks, via the Schoolcomms e-mail system to all those for whom we have an e-mail   
address, and on the LLP.  Next issue:  Friday 21 December 2018 

Recent Communication 

Attendance 

Franklin  

93.3% Pascal 

 Gates 

93.1% Da Vinci 

0% 100% 

Whole School: 93.7% 

94.5% 

Recent communication sent home: 

Year 12 & 13 Rome Trip Year 12 & 13 Pathway  

CGSE English Macbeth Year 9 Reminder re Vaccinations 

All Years—Christmas Jumper Day Year 10, 11 & 12—Engineering Development Trust 

Year 11 Parents’ Evening GCSE & A Level Geographical Magazine  

Drugs Policy Changes Consultation on Change to Mobile Phone Policy  

 

95% 


